TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF AUGUST 8, 2006

TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

TOWNSHIP EMS BUILDING, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Russell, Thompson, Elbert, Colvin, King, Gaskell and Parker

Absent:  None

Others:  Sullivan, Briggs

Audience: 10

1. Meeting convened at 7:30 PM.  Because of Primary Elections, the meeting was held in the EMS facility.

2. Agenda is approved.

3. Minutes of July 11, 2006 were reviewed.  Parker is not happy with the wording of the motion in item 9, but no correction is suggested.  Thompson points out a spelling error in item 4, and “Grayling” is corrected.  Motion by Gaskell and seconded to approve minutes as corrected passes 6-0, with King abstaining due to absence from that meeting.  Minutes of the Special Meeting July 25, 2006 were reviewed.  Motion by Gaskell and seconded to approve minutes as prepared passes 6-0 with King abstaining due to absence from that meeting.

4. Communications.  Program entitled “Filling the Gaps” is presented by Michigan Association of Planning Tuesday September 5, 2006 in Petoskey.  Sullivan announces a program called “Planning for Agricultural Preservation” to be held in Claire on August 29th.

5. Concerns of the Public.  Maryanne Jorgensen mentions the letter she submitted regarding the Land Use Map, which will be handled at that time on the agenda.  Ed Knoechel has a handout for the Commission of revisions required to update the TLT Road Map of 1993.  

6. Land Use Plans and Maps.  Sullivan hands out draft map dated August 4, 2006, which has the Torch Bay Nature Preserve added near Bay Harbor Club Drive.  At this time the letter from Maryanne Jorgensen, who is also in the audience, is read into the record.  She is questioning the intention of the PC by changing the area surrounding the Torch Port Airport to Agricultural classification.  It is explained that the Land Use Map is not a zoning map, but rather a generalization of the areas within the township.  She is assured that the zoning at the airport has not changed.  Russell reminds that audience there will be a Special Meeting September 26, 2006 at 6 PM to update the community regarding the Land Use Plan and Map.  

Sullivan reports regarding the handout received from Becky Norris at the last meeting.  He did incorporate the bulk of her suggestions into the updated Plan.  He feels the Plan is now ready for the PC to proceed.  Elbert points out three typos that need correction.  Motion by Russell and seconded by Parker to accept the draft as proposed, to send to the TLT Board for their authorization to release to reviewing governmental bodies, as required by law.  Motion carries 7-0.

7. Short-Term Rental Survey.  Parker reports that approximately 500 surveys have been returned.  He has a handout he reads for the Commission stating how the surveys will be tabulated.  Briggs mentions email he received from Brian Westrin, representative of the Realtors Association, questioning the survey.  From the audience, Ed Knoechel questions appropriateness of Elva Cowell on the tabulation committee, as she does periodically work for the township.  Parker will handle the situation.

8. Proposed Moratorium.  Briggs states the Antrim County Planning Commission met on August 1, 2006 and the TLT Moratorium was on their agenda.  There was a motion approved “to encourage the township to avoid initializing a moratorium…” Per Parker, the Board will consider the County’s input when deciding on this issue. 

9. A-Ga-Ming Cabins.  Craig Witt was present with completed Site Plan for The Cabins.  Mike Brown was there to answer any technical questions the Commission might have.  It is explained that the project consists of 32 units, 27 of which will be built during Phase One, with the remaining 5 to be built at a later time, dependant on the DEQ and other agency criteria.  The Master Plan will be updated to show 32 units.  There is discussion of wastewater analysis and how it is done.  These units are designed to handle more than the minimum recommendations.  Briggs feels the Site Plan complies with the Zoning Ordinance.  He mentions receiving approval from Soil Erosion for this plan.  DEQ feels the application is incomplete and will not conduct a technical review until application is “administratively complete”.  There is a question about the condition of the current water storage tank on Lake View Trail and it is stated that the tank will be replaced when the Cabins project begins.  Names of the roads are also discussed.  Section 18:04 is reviewed and found to be complete.  Thompson questions whether they have enough water and is answered that the Health Dept will be testing at a later date.  Sullivan questions whether the legal description has been checked and it is replied that Fifth Third Bank did a survey.  Question of how the units will be heated is answered by propane with individual tanks to be buried, but they are also looking into future options.  

It is noted that the parking spaces shown are 9’ x 18’ whereas the Zoning Ordinance requires spaces to be 10’ x 20’.  Briggs states that he missed that on the application.  It is decided that, according to the Ordinance, Section 14.04 G. 1 & 2, the Commission has the authority to modify and or alter design standards.  There is a motion by Gaskell and seconded by Elbert to approve the A-Ga-Ming Site Plan for The Cabins as presented, with the following conditions to be met:

1. Health Department and DEQ approval

2. Dumpster and screening location to be shown

3. Sign at entrance to be shown

4. Engineering Seal to be added to Site Plan

5. Approve 9’ x 18’ parking spaces based on 14.04 G 1, A& B of Ordinance

Also, because parking spaces are designed with generous 15’ entry radii and are longer than the ordinance specifies.

6. Propane tank issue will be addressed in the Master Deed.

7. A completed Master Deed to be reviewed by Spencer, Briggs and Sullivan

No discussion.  Roll call vote.  Motion carries 7-0.  Mr. Witt mentions that they would like to begin removing trees for the road ASAP. PC requests an updated Site Plan be submitted and signed before any tree removal begins.  Discussion of the Master Plan review is tabled until the next regularly scheduled meeting.  

10. Other Concerns of the Commission.  Gaskell has handout of info obtained from website regarding funneling as well as definitions of hotel and motel for the commission’s review.  From the audience, Greg Pardee asks to speak to the Commission.  He is asking what he needs to do to open a Hunting Preserve on US 31 between Coleman and Erickson roads.  Because one already exists, can he have another?  Sullivan will investigate what is needed and get back to Commission at the next Special Meeting.  They will get back to Mr. Pardee by the next regularly scheduled meeting.  

The next Special Meeting is scheduled for August 22nd at 4 PM, where the Commission will begin reviewing definitions from the Ordinance.  With no further business, the motion to adjourn at 10:25 PM carries 7-0.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary                   

